Council of University Classical Departments

Minutes of the 138th meeting of the Standing Committee, held on Saturday, 15 February 2014 at 2pm in room G34, Senate House, University of London
Present: Emma Bridges (OU), Richard Hunter (Cambridge), Genevieve Liveley (Bristol), Nick Lowe (RHUL), John North (Acting Director, ICS), Jo Quinn  (Oxford), James Robson (OU), Catherine Steel (Glasgow, Secretary), Stephen Todd (Manchester), Greg Woolf (St. Andrews, Chair).
Apologies for Absence were received from Susan Deacy, Fritz-Gregor Herrmann, Miriam Leonard, Ulrike Roth, Cressida Ryan, Jaap Wisse.
Emma Bridges, Richard Hunter and Jo Quinn were welcomed to their first meeting.

1. Minutes of Meeting of 15th June 2013
These were accepted.
2. Matters Arising
None not raised elsewhere on the agenda.
3. Chair’s Report
Leeds: Dr. Stafford had reported positive developments for Classics, following the arrival of a new V-C,  with now a reasonably firm prospect of a merger with Modern Languages and no redundancies.
Responses to the offer of affiliate membership have been enthusiastic and Lincoln; Sheffield; Lancaster; Manchester Metropolitan; QMUL; and UEA have accepted affiliate membership. Winchester is in the process of validating BA and taught Masters degrees in Classical Studies and we hope to welcome them to CUCD membership. Professor Woolf will pass contact details onto Professor Steel to ensure that affiliate members are invited to Council and liaise with Dr. Lowe to update the website.
Action: GW, CS, NL
FIEC: CUCD has been invited to send a representative to a planning meeting, on February 28th, for the London 2019 FIEC conference; unfortunately no member of SC was available for this meeting and it was agreed that CUCD should be kept informed of developments.
Action: JN
4. Benchmarking

It was agreed that CUCD would nominate (via Professor Osborne) the following to join the QAA committee to revise the benchmarking statement: Genevieve Liveley (Bristol), Jo Quinn  (Oxford), James Robson (OU), Greg Woolf (St. Andrews). It was noted that Roderick Beaton (KCL, modern Greek) and Tim Greenwood (St. Andrews, Byzantine studies) would be the other members of the committee.
SC noted that it remained crucial that the Benchmarking statement remain broad and flexible in its definitions in order accurately to reflect a diverse subject area. The capacity to begin language learning at any level should be preserved. Classical Reception Studies might receive more prominence than it does at present. The Benchmarking revision group will systematically seek comment from the discipline once it is formed. The Review Process is scheduled to take place between May 2014 and January 2015.
Action: GW
5. CUCD Education Committee
Dr. Robson reported on the Learning and Teaching Symposium (i-Latin and e-Greek) held on February 1st, hosted by the OU and supported by CUCD, the ICS and the HEA. It had been heavily over-subscribed, a great success and the cost to the CUCD was likely to be less than expected. A report is in preparation for the Bulletin.
CUCD recorded its thanks to Mair Lloyd for her help in organising this event.

It was agreed that next year’s symposium should also be hosted by OU; assessment was agreed to be a promising idea for a theme.

There will be a panel on postgraduate training at the Nottingham CA and Dr. Liveley is planning a panel on school/undergraduate articulation for the Bristol CA.

Dr. Liveley reported on ALCAB, on which she, Professor Mossman and Professor Gibson represent Classics; : the A level Content Advisory is a government sponsored initiative in which universities are invited to give advice on curricula reform, and Classics along with Modern Languages is among the first subjects to be considered. At present the ALCAB intends to make firm proposals in May or June for implementation from September 2014. As a result the consultation is proceeding at a great pace. The news that there would still in practice be a route from AS to A-level was warmly welcomed. It was agreed that Dr. Liveley would draft a consultation note to be circulated to CUCD contacts to feed into the next stage of the process.
It was agreed that the overall message must be that school qualifications in Classics are currently fit for purpose, and that it was essential that the good connections between university and school based teachers of classics be used to ensure the best result from this process. Dr Liveley was thanked for her energetic efforts
Action: GL
6. Institute of Classical Studies and the Joint Library
Professor North reported that no advertisement has yet appeared for the position of Director, as the resources to make it a full-time post have not been approved; the current expectation is for interviews in May 2014.
Although the Joint Library’s budget had been cut by 10%, it had been agreed that there would be no further cuts, whether or not the Library moved from Senate House control to that of the School of Advanced Studies. Negotiations continue about consolidating the various Classics bodies which use Senate House onto level 3, with a reasonable prospect of success.
Professor North also reported on developments by the Hellenic and Roman societies to create a charitable company to hold its assets in the Joint Library and which could potentially act as the basis for further developments in the Joint Library.

New activities at the ICS include creating a database of research students; digitising the library, where copyright permits; developing podcasts of lectures. It continues to offer modest funding to external initiatives which provide research training.

7.    Treasurer's Business
No report.
8.    Secretary's Business
None not covered elsewhere.
9.   Update from Webmaster
Dr. Lowe is currently engaged in revising ‘Classicists in British Universities’ and hopes to publish it by Easter. Professor Woolf will send him some suggestions about revising the website.

Dr. Lowe will investigate the possibility of getting Dr. Deacy direct access to the website, to facilitate uploading of Bulletin material.
Action: NL, GW
10. Bulletin
Dr. Deacy reported, via Professor Steel, that the 2013 Bulletin (minus only the statistics) was now available online; material and suggestions for the 2014 Bulletin should be sent to Dr. Deacy.
Dr. Robson reported on the progress of his survey on beginners Latin and Greek, which he intended to present in the 2014 Bulletin.

11. AOCB
None.
12. Date of next meeting
2pm on June 7th in Senate House, room to be confirmed.
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